
Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on February 5, 2015 in the council chambers in the 
Municipal Office Building at 3 Primrose Street.      
          

K. Alexander, Chair     J. Erardi 
L. Roche, Vice Chair      L. Gejda        

 K. Hamilton, Secretary    R. Bienkowski 
D. Leidlein      11 Staff 
J. Vouros        8 Public 
D. Freedman       1 Press      
M. Ku  

   
Mr. Alexander called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Public Participation - none 
Item 3 – Discussion and Possible Adoption of the 2015-2016 Budget 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved to adopt the Superintendent’s recommended budget for a total of 
$72,399,186.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved to amend the Superintendent’s recommended budget with the 
adjustments to a total of $72,253,488.  Mrs. Roche seconded. 
 
Mr. Freedman asked to clarify the world language component for kindergarten. 
Dr. Erardi said the world language program is a phase-in program starting in kindergarten and 
will be a 30-minute session once per week.  The projection is that an additional grade would be 
added each year until we connect to our present program.  There was a consideration for this 
language at Reed but we felt exposing a world language starting in kindergarten will allow a 
student exposure for up to 13 years.  There will be a .5 teacher for the first year and an 
additional .5 for the second year.   
 
Mr. Vouros said he and Mrs. Ku observed a kindergarten classroom in Southington where the 
Spanish teacher works with the kindergarten curriculum. 
Mr. Freedman asked if a current teacher could teach these classes. 
Dr. Erardi said there would be a problem with certification and having the background teaching 
kindergarten.  The Spanish teacher will collaborate with the classroom teacher.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked why Spanish was selected instead of Chinese. 
Dr. Erardi said Spanish was chosen for kindergarten because it’s the dominant language and 
has global attraction.  We felt it offered connectivity to our present programs and sustainability.  
We couldn’t offer both. 
 
Ms. Hamilton asked why we didn’t incorporate Spanish in sixth grade with students coming back 
from the magnet school.  She also asked how the 30 minutes weekly fit into the schedule.   
Dr. Erardi said kindergarten has more of a flexible schedule than Reed and the children learn 
well when they are very young.  Reed would benefit too but we believed a kindergarten starting 
point was best.  The class is 30 minutes but the language is reinforced during the week. 
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Mrs. Ku would love to see it for both kindergarten and sixth grade and also more than once a 
week.  Research shows that younger children benefit in that early time frame.  Starting 
kindergarten is important. 
Mrs. Roche asked if we could start more than one grade level per year. 
 
Dr. Erardi said having one per year is showing an increase in staff per year.  If we double each 
year the oldest grade level would not have had the experience in kindergarten. 
Mr. Alexander said the Board would expect a report on this program prior to next budget 
preparation.   
Dr. Erardi said that would take place well in advance. 
Ms. Hamilton didn’t agree with Spanish in the elementary schools. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved to amend the motion to remove the $28,297 from the budget for 
the elementary world language teacher.  There was no second to this motion.  
 
Ms. Hamilton thought about the new academic officer position at the high school and was not in 
favor of it as there are tutors and centers there to help students. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved to amend the motion to remove $22,638 from the budget for the 
academic officer.  Mr. Freedman seconded.   
 
Dr. Erardi said this position is the highest priority for the high school.  The .4 FTE person would 
report to the principal.  This is an instructional assignment working with most complex students.  
Dr. Rodgrigue identified a need for additional support due to practices mandated by the state.  
This position would offer assurance that there would be no child in need regarding instruction or 
with social and emotional needs.   
 
Mr. Vouros said principals are also responsible for students that are tardy, missed a class, etc. 
and they have meetings with these children which takes additional time.  This person would also 
be a help for the assistant principals.   
Mr. Freedman asked if this position would continue as a .4 over the years or would it be full time 
at some point.   
 
Dr. Erardi said the expectation would be a very definitive report to the Board.  With the data we 
have now the high school will get smaller not larger so we’re not sure if the need will be there in 
5 years.  The data given to the Board felt it was clearly in line with the student teacher ratio.  We 
are still in the bottom third in the administrator to student ratio.  The .4 position will do leadership 
activities and be able to evaluate.   
Ms. Hamilton said the guidance department is a great help to students and parents and that 
position is also extremely important.   
 
Mr. Freedman felt there are resources that help the students now and knows there needs to be 
continued support.  He is not in full support of this position. 
Mrs. Leidlein doesn’t know how we can’t support the top request from an administrator. 
Mrs. Ku said this type of position has been requested by a number of administrators and we 
need to look at it. 
Mr. Vouros stated in the past the request was for a full assistant principal which is more 
expensive.   
Mr. Alexander said this is a requirement for our NEASC evaluation and he is in support. 
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Mrs. Roche was also in support of it. 
Vote: 2 ayes, 5 nays (Mrs. Ku, Mr. Vouros, Mrs. Leidlein, Mrs. Roche, Mr. Alexander) Motion 
fails.   
 
Mr. Freedman thought the bookkeeper/computer assistant position for continuing education 
could be done in the business office.  
 
MOTION: Mr. Freedman moved to amend the motion to remove $23,605 for the 
bookkeeper/computer assistant position in continuing education.  Ms. Hamilton seconded.   
 
Ms. Hamilton agreed that there was a lot of help in business office to do that work. 
Dr. Erardi said this is an existing bookkeeper position that supports this program.  It is housed at 
the high school with our adult education director.  He was taken aback by the perception that 
there are voids in work in our business department.  They are engaged with too much work and 
unprepared as to who could take that on and how it would be done.  Our business office is not 
an office with additional hands. 
Mrs. Ku said that without additional information she could not vote.   
Dr. Erardi said this person does our advertising, is the intake person, and coordinates classes 
and instructors.  The person works all year and is busiest at the onset of the summer school 
program.   
 
Vote: 1 aye, 6 nays (Mrs. Ku, Mr. Vouros, Mrs. Leidlein, Ms. Hamilton, Mrs. Roche,  
Mr. Alexander) Motion fails. 
 
Ms. Hamilton referred to the meeting with All-Star Transportation.  They were unable to give us 
a formula on how they determine the number of buses for the district.  Tier 1 dictates how many 
buses are required for 2,620 students.  They input data into the computer and they look at the 
output.  We could decrease the number of buses by two which totals $136,100 in savings. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton amended the motion to reduce regular education transportation by 
$136,100.  Mr. Freedman seconded.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said most of the buses have more than their capacity.  Ridership for the 
elementary schools and Reed is at 90%.  Many high school students are dropped off or drive. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein said that even though there may be less students on the buses the drivers still 
need to run the same routes.  The fuel cost will not go away.  Looking at the length of time 
students are on buses and the time it takes tier one in the afternoon she wants to make sure 
this will not impact those schedules.  She was not in favor of voting without more information.   
 
Mr. Bienkowski said All-Star saw this and does not agree.  Routing is more involved than just 
the number of students as the location, time and distance have to be looked at.  Opening a new 
school will be a massive job.  They do the routing without cost to the district.   
 
Dr. Erardi said it is important to share with the Board the requested information from All-Star.  
He has asked them for an update before March 1 of the present student ridership, requested 
that they correct the December report, and also asked what would happen if the Board wanted 
to reduce the fleet by two buses and if it would be prudent to do.  We don’t know the concerns  
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about ridership, length of the runs and on-time arrivals for school.  We will have this by March 1.  
He is reluctant to make that decision tonight if it is not what might be best for students. 
 
Ms. Roche said the finance committee should look at items like this.  Two years ago students 
were getting to school late.  This year it’s all changed.  We don’t want to take the two buses 
away and have a problem.  She was not in favor of voting tonight. 
 
Mr. Freedman said we need to know what is best for the students and community and have the 
responsibility to ask questions. 
Ms. Hamilton said they are responsible for the routing. 
 
Mr. Bienkowski said the St. Rose problem was fixed this year because All-Star got the special 
education contract and they were able to take care of the St. Rose routes.  The contract 
originally was just for vehicles.  After we gave them the contract in April they said they would do 
the routing.   
 
Mr. Alexander agreed that it was important to keep on top of every contract and number.  He 
was not ready to support this and wanted to make sure we don’t put ourselves in a bind until we 
have more information. 
 
Vote: 1 aye, 6 nays (Mrs. Ku, Mr. Freedman, Mr. Vouros, Mrs. Leidlein, Mrs. Roche,  
Mr. Alexander) Motion fails. 
 
Mrs. Roche thanked everyone for their hard work and time put into this budget and for Dr. Erardi 
for pulling everyone together.  She fully supports this number and appreciates help from the 
staff, administrators and Board members. 
 
Ms. Hamilton also thanked the staff for getting the budget to them early.  Her reductions were 
out of concern for the cost of running the district.   
 
Mr. Freedman agreed.  The team worked together with administrators and appreciated them 
attending our meetings.  This was a smoother integrated budget process thanks to the 
administrators, the public and the Board.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein said it was one of the best budget books and thanked Mr. Bienkowski for the 
added detail.  She thanked Dr. Erardi for coming to this district and bringing forward this budget 
which we should accept to move forward. 
Mrs. Ku thanked the public for attending and Mr. Bienkowski for an incredible budget book.  It is 
important to have the difficult conversation on what’s in the budget.  
 
Mr. Vouros thanked the Board for hiring Dr. Erardi who enabled us to go through this process in 
a civilized manner because of his leadership.  He also thanked the audience and Kinga Walsh 
and Karyn Holden who will spearhead the votes to get the budget passed.  
Mrs. Roche also thanked the PTAs for their leadership and help. 
 
Mr. Alexander thanked Dr. Erardi specifically for this responsible budget.  He did this knowing 
that we need new initiatives even with a declining enrollment.  He also thanked his staff and 
administration.  It is our dedicated responsibility to go through this budget and he appreciated 
everyone’s efforts.  
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Vote on the amended budget amount of $72,253,488: 
Mrs. Ku – aye 
Mrs. Freedman – aye 
Mr. Vouros – aye 
Mrs. Leidlein – aye 
Ms. Hamilton – nay 
Mrs. Roche – aye 
Mr. Alexander – aye 
Motion passes. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that that Board of Education direct the business office to prepare 
the final budget and authorize the Director of Business to make any technical or arithmetical 
changes necessary.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Mr. Alexander thanked the Board for supporting Dr. Erardi’s budget. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Carlen Gaines, 17 Bridge End Farm Lane, thanked the Board for putting forth this budget and 
was confident it will go through the first time. 
 
Motion: Mrs. Roche moved to adjourn.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 5 - Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 9:02 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       __________________________________ 
               Kathryn Hamilton 
          Secretary 
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